Dear Colleagues,

Given the fact that these discussions involve the International Committee on
Systematics or Prokaryotes and the International Journal of Systematics and
Evolutionary Microbiology it would be appropriate to highlight the science of
systematics. Systematics is a fundamental part of the biological sciences and
can be succinctly described as the cradle of comparative biology. Sadly one
often sees this science reduced to the naming of biological entities. The latter
element is nomenclature and is part of the elements nomenclature (the naming of
classified biological entities), classification (the science of grouping
biological entities based on their properties and theoretical and philosophical
considerations), characterisation (the collecting of data on the biological
entities that is potentially limited only by the methods available to us).
Together these are regarded as comprising taxonomy, where a taxonomic system is
a pre-requisite for the identification of a biological entity either as a member
of an existing taxon (irrespective of rank) or novel at one or more ranks.
Identifications typically rely on a limited data set that may none-the-less
allow predictions to be made about features not included in the identification
system, but included as part of the original taxonomy. As such taxonomies are
open ended and nomenclatures serve as pointers to the classification and
properties of the biological entity in question. Limiting those properties to
only digital sequence information or reducing the classification to ANI, AAI or
POCP values could be considered to be a reductionist, minimalistic approach that
also precludes alternative methods or interpretation, as well as excluding
relevant biological information.

Systematics certainly uses the underlying taxonomic system, but it should
neither be reduced to taxonomy nor nomenclature. It is a fallacy to assume that
either systematics (in the wider sense) or taxonomy has either a limited goal or
inherently limits the data sets I consider myself to be a systematist with some
44 years of standing and reading relevant papers in Journal of Biological
Chemistry, Molecular Microbiology, PNAS, Journal of Molecular Evolution. Journal
of Lipid Research, Genome Biology or Systematic Biology contributes to the scope
of systematics and the need to appreciate the current limitations that seem to
have been self-imposed that many seem to have identified as the root cause of
problems, but where the alternatives do not address the needs of systematics,
nor does it break with what could be considered to be a limited view of the
purpose of either taxonomy or its component parts (nomenclature, classification,
characterisation).

Systematics is indeed a multi-disciplinary science and genomics is also one
element in appreciating biological diversity. Given the magnitude of the task it
would be far more beneficial to get the diverse range of experts together and to
illuminate biology from its very different angles that would enrich both
systematics and the appreciation of taxonomy with its underlying infrastructure.
I recall a paper I wrote 27 years ago where I cited Dobzhansky and the
fragmentation of the biological sciences. Little has changed in the intervening
years.
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